XX. Of the Preservation of
the Saints
I believe the born-again believer is eternally secure in
Christ, and reject the false doctrines of Calvinism and
Arminianism. The Scripture is plain that the believer’s
security is not based upon any works of righteousness the
believer does, or could do, nor is it based upon being
preselected or predestined for salvation. Rather, it is based
solely upon the work of the Lord Jesus Christ within the
covenant established between the Father, the Word and the Holy
Ghost. The Lord God, through the work of the Lord Jesus
Christ, established the means whereby the believer is sealed
for all eternity in Christ Jesus.
I believe the born-again believer is indeed born-again in the
soul, which is changed from having the nature of Adam to
having a new nature, which is of Christ. This new nature is
brought about by the death of the old nature and a rebirth
with a totally new nature, having the righteousness of Christ
which cannot fail. In this new man, the seed of Christ remains
and cannot sin, even as Christ cannot sin. Moreover, the bornagain believer is purchased by the blood of the Lord Jesus
Christ shed on Calvary. The provision for the purchase of the
believer occurred when the Lord Jesus Christ paid the debt
that everyone owes the LORD God for the transgression of the
commandment of God. This purchase of the sinner is effected
when the sinner, in faith and repentance, places full trust
and confidence in the Lord Jesus Christ and His atoning work
on the cross. When this purchase is effected, the believer is
adopted by the LORD God and is predestined to be conformed to
the image of Christ, which will be accomplished at the
resurrection of the just.
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Scriptures:
God, who at sundry times and in divers manners spake in time
past unto the fathers by the prophets, Hath in these last days
spoken unto us by his Son, whom he hath appointed heir of all
things, by whom also he made the worlds; Who being the
brightness of his glory, and the express image of his person,
and upholding all things by the word of his power, when he had
by himself purged our sins, sat down on the right hand of the
Majesty on high; Being made so much better than the angels, as
he hath by inheritance obtained a more excellent name than
they. (Hebrews 1:1-4)
Come ye near unto me, hear ye this; I have not spoken in
secret from the beginning; from the time that it was, there am
I: and now the Lord GOD, and his Spirit, hath sent me. (Isaiah
48:16)
For the Father judgeth no man, but hath committed all judgment
unto the Son: That all men should honour the Son, even as they
honour the Father. He that honoureth not the Son honoureth not
the Father which hath sent him. (John 5:22-23)
But I have greater witness than that of John: for the works
which the Father hath given me to finish, the same works that
I do, bear witness of me, that the Father hath sent me. And
the Father himself, which hath sent me, hath borne witness of
me. Ye have neither heard his voice at any time, nor seen his
shape. And ye have not his word abiding in you: for whom he
hath sent, him ye believe not. (John 5:36-38)

For this is good and acceptable in the sight of God our
Saviour; Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto
the knowledge of the truth. For there is one God, and one
mediator between God and men, the man Christ Jesus; Who gave
himself a ransom for all, to be testified in due time. (I
Timothy 2:3-6)
But, beloved, be not ignorant of this one thing, that one day
is with the Lord as a thousand years, and a thousand years as
one day. The Lord is not slack concerning his promise, as some
men count slackness; but is longsuffering to us-ward, not
willing that any should perish, but that all should come to
repentance. (II Peter 3:8-9)
Then the king commanded, and they brought Daniel, and cast him
into the den of lions. Now the king spake and said unto
Daniel, Thy God whom thou servest continually, he will deliver
thee. And a stone was brought, and laid upon the mouth of the
den; and the king sealed it with his own signet, and with the
signet of his lords; that the purpose might not be changed
concerning Daniel. (Daniel 6:16-17)
For all the promises of God in him are yea, and in him Amen,
unto the glory of God by us. Now he which stablisheth us with
you in Christ, and hath anointed us, is God; Who hath also
sealed us, and given the earnest of the Spirit in our hearts.
(II Corinthians 1:20-22)
And grieve not the holy Spirit of God, whereby ye are sealed
unto the day of redemption. (Ephesians 4:30)
Even as Abraham believed God, and it was accounted to him for
righteousness. Know ye therefore that they which are of faith,
the same are the children of Abraham. And the scripture,
foreseeing that God would justify the heathen through faith,
preached before the gospel unto Abraham, saying, In thee shall
all nations be blessed. So then they which be of faith are
blessed with faithful Abraham. For as many as are of the works

of the law are under the curse: for it is written, Cursed is
every one that continueth not in all things which are written
in the book of the law to do them. But that no man is
justified by the law in the sight of God, it is evident: for,
The just shall live by faith. And the law is not of faith:
but, The man that doeth them shall live in them. Christ hath
redeemed us from the curse of the law, being made a curse for
us: for it is written, Cursed is every one that hangeth on a
tree: That the blessing of Abraham might come on the Gentiles
through Jesus Christ; that we might receive the promise of the
Spirit through faith. (Galatians 3:6-14)
But when I saw that they walked not uprightly according to the
truth of the gospel, I said unto Peter before them all, If
thou, being a Jew, livest after the manner of Gentiles, and
not as do the Jews, why compellest thou the Gentiles to live
as do the Jews? We who are Jews by nature, and not sinners of
the Gentiles, Knowing that a man is not justified by the works
of the law, but by the faith of Jesus Christ, even we have
believed in Jesus Christ, that we might be justified by the
faith of Christ, and not by the works of the law: for by the
works of the law shall no flesh be justified. But if, while we
seek to be justified by Christ, we ourselves also are found
sinners, is therefore Christ the minister of sin? God forbid.
For if I build again the things which I destroyed, I make
myself a transgressor. For I through the law am dead to the
law, that I might live unto God. I am crucified with Christ:
nevertheless I live; yet not I, but Christ liveth in me: and
the life which I now live in the flesh I live by the faith of
the Son of God, who loved me, and gave himself for me. I do
not frustrate the grace of God: for if righteousness come by
the law, then Christ is dead in vain. (Galatians 2:14-21)
For we ourselves also were sometimes foolish, disobedient,
deceived, serving divers lusts and pleasures, living in malice
and envy, hateful, and hating one another. But after that the
kindness and love of God our Saviour toward man appeared, Not

by works of righteousness which we have done, but according to
his mercy he saved us, by the washing of regeneration, and
renewing of the Holy Ghost; Which he shed on us abundantly
through Jesus Christ our Saviour; That being justified by his
grace, we should be made heirs according to the hope of
eternal life. (Titus 3:3-7)
But now the righteousness of God without the law is
manifested, being witnessed by the law and the prophets; Even
the righteousness of God which is by faith of Jesus Christ
unto all and upon all them that believe: for there is no
difference: For all have sinned, and come short of the glory
of God; Being justified freely by his grace through the
redemption that is in Christ Jesus: Whom God hath set forth to
be a propitiation through faith in his blood, to declare his
righteousness for the remission of sins that are past, through
the forbearance of God; To declare, I say, at this time his
righteousness: that he might be just, and the justifier of him
which believeth in Jesus. (Romans 3:21-26)
There was a man of the Pharisees, named Nicodemus, a ruler of
the Jews: The same came to Jesus by night, and said unto him,
Rabbi, we know that thou art a teacher come from God: for no
man can do these miracles that thou doest, except God be with
him. Jesus answered and said unto him, Verily, verily, I say
unto thee, Except a man be born again, he cannot see the
kingdom of God. Nicodemus saith unto him, How can a man be
born when he is old? can he enter the second time into his
mother’s womb, and be born? Jesus answered, Verily, verily, I
say unto thee, Except a man be born of water and of the
Spirit, he cannot enter into the kingdom of God. That which is
born of the flesh is flesh; and that which is born of the
Spirit is spirit. Marvel not that I said unto thee, Ye must be
born again. (John 3:1-7)
Verily, verily, I say unto you, He that heareth my word, and
believeth on him that sent me, hath everlasting life, and
shall not come into condemnation; but is passed from death

unto life. Verily, verily, I say unto you, The hour is coming,
and now is, when the dead shall hear the voice of the Son of
God: and they that hear shall live. (John 5:24-25)
And you hath he quickened, who were dead in trespasses and
sins; Wherein in time past ye walked according to the course
of this world, according to the prince of the power of the
air, the spirit that now worketh in the children of
disobedience: Among whom also we all had our conversation in
times past in the lusts of our flesh, fulfilling the desires
of the flesh and of the mind; and were by nature the children
of wrath, even as others. But God, who is rich in mercy, for
his great love wherewith he loved us, Even when we were dead
in sins, hath quickened us together with Christ, (by grace ye
are saved;) And hath raised us up together, and made us sit
together in heavenly places in Christ Jesus: That in the ages
to come he might shew the exceeding riches of his grace in his
kindness toward us through Christ Jesus. For by grace are ye
saved through faith; and that not of yourselves: it is the
gift of God: Not of works, lest any man should boast. For we
are his workmanship, created in Christ Jesus unto good works,
which God hath before ordained that we should walk in them.
(Ephesians 2:1-10)
What shall we say then? Shall we continue in sin, that grace
may abound? God forbid. How shall we, that are dead to sin,
live any longer therein? Know ye not, that so many of us as
were baptized into Jesus Christ were baptized into his death?
Therefore we are buried with him by baptism into death: that
like as Christ was raised up from the dead by the glory of the
Father, even so we also should walk in newness of life. For if
we have been planted together in the likeness of his death, we
shall be also in the likeness of his resurrection: Knowing
this, that our old man is crucified with him, that the body of
sin might be destroyed, that henceforth we should not serve
sin. For he that is dead is freed from sin. Now if we be dead
with Christ, we believe that we shall also live with him:

Knowing that Christ being raised from the dead dieth no more;
death hath no more dominion over him. For in that he died, he
died unto sin once: but in that he liveth, he liveth unto God.
Likewise reckon ye also yourselves to be dead indeed unto sin,
but alive unto God through Jesus Christ our Lord. (Romans
6:1-11)
Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who
hath blessed us with all spiritual blessings in heavenly
places in Christ: According as he hath chosen us in him before
the foundation of the world, that we should be holy and
without blame before him in love: Having predestinated us unto
the adoption of children by Jesus Christ to himself, according
to the good pleasure of his will, To the praise of the glory
of his grace, wherein he hath made us accepted in the beloved.
In whom we have redemption through his blood, the forgiveness
of sins, according to the riches of his grace; Wherein he hath
abounded toward us in all wisdom and prudence; Having made
known unto us the mystery of his will, according to his good
pleasure which he hath purposed in himself: That in the
dispensation of the fulness of times he might gather together
in one all things in Christ, both which are in heaven, and
which are on earth; even in him: In whom also we have obtained
an inheritance, being predestinated according to the purpose
of him who worketh all things after the counsel of his own
will: That we should be to the praise of his glory, who first
trusted in Christ. In whom ye also trusted, after that ye
heard the word of truth, the gospel of your salvation: in whom
also after that ye believed, ye were sealed with that holy
Spirit of promise, Which is the earnest of our inheritance
until the redemption of the purchased possession, unto the
praise of his glory. (Ephesians 1:3-14)
What? know ye not that your body is the temple of the Holy
Ghost which is in you, which ye have of God, and ye are not
your own? For ye are bought with a price: therefore glorify
God in your body, and in your spirit, which are God’s. (I

Corinthians 6:19-20)
But now is Christ risen from the dead, and become the
firstfruits of them that slept. For since by man came death,
by man came also the resurrection of the dead. For as in Adam
all die, even so in Christ shall all be made alive. (I
Corinthians 15:20-22)
Behold, all souls are mine; as the soul of the father, so also
the soul of the son is mine: the soul that sinneth, it shall
die. (Ezekiel 18:4)
Whosoever is born of God doth not commit sin; for his seed
remaineth in him: and he cannot sin, because he is born of
God. (I John 3:9)
Whosoever believeth that Jesus is the Christ is born of God:
and every one that loveth him that begat loveth him also that
is begotten of him. By this we know that we love the children
of God, when we love God, and keep his commandments. For this
is the love of God, that we keep his commandments: and his
commandments are not grievous. For whatsoever is born of God
overcometh the world: and this is the victory that overcometh
the world, even our faith. Who is he that overcometh the
world, but he that believeth that Jesus is the Son of God? (I
John 5:1-5)
For whom he did foreknow, he also did predestinate to be
conformed to the image of his Son, that he might be the
firstborn among many brethren. Moreover whom he did
predestinate, them he also called: and whom he called, them he
also justified: and whom he justified, them he also glorified.
What shall we then say to these things? If God be for us, who
can be against us? He that spared not his own Son, but
delivered him up for us all, how shall he not with him also
freely give us all things? Who shall lay any thing to the
charge of God’s elect? It is God that justifieth. Who is he
that condemneth? It is Christ that died, yea rather, that is

risen again, who is even at the right hand of God, who also
maketh intercession for us. Who shall separate us from the
love of Christ? shall tribulation, or distress, or
persecution, or famine, or nakedness, or peril, or sword? As
it is written, For thy sake we are killed all the day long; we
are accounted as sheep for the slaughter. Nay, in all these
things we are more than conquerors through him that loved us.
For I am persuaded, that neither death, nor life, nor angels,
nor principalities, nor powers, nor things present, nor things
to come, Nor height, nor depth, nor any other creature, shall
be able to separate us from the love of God, which is in
Christ Jesus our Lord. (Romans 8:29-39)

